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The escalating petroleum
prices of recent years have pro
mpted a wave of oil and gas ex
ploration in previously unexplored
places.

This newsletter issue is

written to provide South Dakota
landowners with perspective on
some of the "rules of the oil ex

ploration game". It is not un
common for landowners, in their

to get into the oil
to hastily give someone

to explore their land
find their farming or

activities have been

greatly affected in ways they did
not expect.

eagerness

business,
the right
and later

ranching

South Dakota law protects
some of the rights of landowners
(to be described later), and is
designed to guard against the most
common type of abuses. Special or
unusual circumstances, however,
must be dealt with on a one-by-one
basis.

The principal agreement be
tween the landowner and the oil

producer is the mineral lease.
When an oil company representative
comes to a farm, he or she will
usually have a sample lease for
the landowner to sign. It may or
may not have terms favorable to
the landowner. The landowner
should examine the lease carefully
and have an attorney examine it
before he decides whether to sign
i t .

The South Dakota Board of Min
erals and Environment (formerly
Oil and Gas Board) is responsible
for issuing mineral exploration
permits and enforcing laws per
taining to mineral development. To
obtain a permit from the Board, a
driller must certify that an agree
ment has been or is being negoti
ated with the landowner regarding
compensation for damages to live
stock and surface land resulting
from drilling operations. The
driller must also post a bond to
ensure that each dry and abandoned
well is plugged. If the landowner
is not a party to the drilling
agreement (mineral rights owned by
someone other than the landowner),
the driller mu s t also

insuring that insofar
the surface will be
its original condition

post a bond
as possible
restored to

According to law, a landowner
and driller may negotiate agree
ments concerning the plugging of a
well or the restoration of surface
cover that are different from the

provisions of the law. If an oil
or gas well is converted to a
water well instead of plugged, a
landowner must comply with all
statutes regarding groundwater con
tamination and development.

A mineral lease should state
specifically the minerals to be
sought. A lease which confers the
right to explore and develop min
erals might legally also allow
st rip mining.

A typical lease covers six
major points for negotiation: the
lease payment per acre; the amount
of royalty to be paid per cubic
foot of gas or barrel of oil, if
such minerals are found in profit
able quantities to produce; the
length of time the lease will be
in effect; conditions under which
the lease may be terminated; the



amount and conditions under which
delay rentals "(if, any); will' be-'
paid; and provisions for the sur
face use of the property during
and after", drilling operations.
Another point for negotiation, but
usually not included in the lease,
is the amount of possible bonus
payments. Additional points may be
included to cover special circum-
s t an c e s .

Lease rates and royalities

The lease rate per acre and
royalty payments for minerals pro
duced are determined by the "going
rate". An examination of leases

-a-rl-r-e ady-^-re-eo-rd-ed - -4-n—th e - -o-f-f-Lc e - oT—
the Register of Deeds can indicate
the going rate. An alternate bid
from a competing firm (if any) can
be a more current indicator of the
going rate. Lease rates vary de
pending upon the amounts of other
cash payments as explained below.

Lease durat i on

A typical lease provides for
a specific period of time for the
lessee to explore and produce gas
and/or oil. This period is called
the "primary" term. If commercial
quantities of oil or gas are pro
duced, the" lease is automatically
extended to the "secondary" term
which remains in effect as long as
production continues. If oil and/
or gas are not produced during the

—p-r-imar-y--—t-e-rm , -th e—L-ea-s e e-xp-Lr e-s-.—

Conditions for terminating leases

When the lease is signed, the
driller has the legal right to
enter the- property to commence
operations. If the Iando"wner is
not satisfied with the manner in
which his property is used, he has
no recourse as long as the terms
of the lease are fulfilled. If the
terms stipulate payment for
damages to property or excessive
waste only, settlement of such
claims may be difficult and costly
to prove. The right to terminate
the lease, unless such claims are

4^.

settled fairly and promptly, might
•prevent. abuseS' of the property or
costly and "time-consuming litiga
tion.

Other conditions • un.der which
a lease might be terminated in
clude late payment of delay rent
als and royalties, and failure to
observe existing easements which
might be attached to the property.

Delay rentals

Delay rentals are annual pen
alties for not drilling. They pro
vide incentives to drillers to ex

plore property without delay.
-Sin-G-e r oya-l-t-i-e-s Lr-om p-r-dducdn-g
wells are generally much greater
than the annual lease payments,
lando-wners usually find it advan
tageous to try to negotiate low.
lease rates and high delay rentals.

If the landowner is negoti
ating- a, lease on a large tract of
land, he or she should consider
dividing the land and negotiating
separate leases for each tract
even though the leases,may be iden
tical. If one well is drilled on a

large tract, it -may relieve the
driller of the responsibility to.
pay delay rentals on the re
mainder. As an incentive for the

lando"wner to lease a large tract
of land, however, the lessee may
be willing to make a bonus payment
based upon the number- .of acres.

-B on-u-s_ -p a-yme-n t-s—a r e —^p add —a~t t-h-e.-
time leases are signed, although
for tax reasons the landowner may
want

era 1

1 arg e
mo re

ab 1 e

the payment
years. If

spread over sev-
the . o"wner of a

tract is negotiating with
than one company, he may be
to divide the property into

several tracts for separate lease
and bonus payment negotiations.

Surface use of the land

The lando"wner should k.eep in
mind desired possible future uses"
of the property when negotiating
for the rights to the surface use
of the property.- The lando"wner.



for example, may want to specify
the location of .roads, gates and
cat11eguards . The driller will
need water for drilling operations
and storage space for drilling
equipment and supplies, some of
which may involve hazardous chem
icals. The lease should stipulate
that storage areas be fenced and
that no fresh water from the land

may be used for drilling unless a
payment i.s negotiated for its use.

If oil or gas is found, it is
likely there' will be a need for
pipelines and storage tanks, all
of which will . require additional
space. The lease should state the
depth pipelines should, be .buried;
the number, spacing, and fencing
of storage structures; and pay-

.ments for use of the land.

The landowner may want to in
clude a clause in the lease permit
ting the right of free use of the
gas produced. The purchase and
installation of the required equip
ment might be a trading point for
other rights given to the drilling
f i rm.

To prevent possible contami
nation, the landowner should spec
ify that wells should not be lo
cated near streams and water im

poundments. The driller should
also be required to comply with
all government regulations and
honor any easements which may be
attached to the property.

In any drilling operation
there will be unavoidable damage
to the land at the site. The lease

should state the specifications
for repair of damages and the
amount of the "location damage
payment".

Unforeseen circumstances may
arise which may make changes in
the terms of the lease desirable.

The lease should state that any
changes in the agreement must be
in writing and that subsequent

changes in part of the lease agree
ment will not void the remainder.

Because verbal agreements are sub
ject to misunderstanding and are
exceedingly difficult to prove in
court, should litigation become
necessary, they should be avoided.

In conclusion, the execution
of an oil and gas lease is a very
complex legal transaction. Most
South Dakota landowners have not

had experience with such leases
and usually they are dealing with
experienced .professionals. Before
entering into any agreement which
gives the right of exploring and
developing one's property, land
owners should seek professional
advice and give the matter serious
attention. Otherwise, what may
seem like a "little point" at the
time that a lease is negotiated
may unexpectedly result in future
consequences adverse to the land
owner .

Postscript

A committee of the Legisla
tive Research - Counci1 will be of

fering several bills for consider
ation by the 1982 Legislature
which would substantially modify
the present mining statutes. The
proposed bills (as yet unnumbered)
may expand the rights of private
landowners in situations where the

mineral rights have been sepa
rated. Persons interested in the

provisions of the proposed laws
might want to contact their legis
lator and possibly attend the ap
propriate committee hearing when
the provisions are discussed.

Plan now to attend the Econom

ics Department Agri-business Day
Program on April 1, 1982. You will
receive a detailed program at a
later dat e.
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